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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, April 14, 2009.  Present were Duane Starr, Chairman, Henry Frey, Vice-Chairman, Carol Griffin, David Cappello, and Linda Keith and Alternate Marianne Clark.  
Mrs. Clark sat for the meeting.  Absent were Douglas Thompson and Edward Whalen and Alternate Elaine Primeau.  Also present was Steven Kushner, Director of Planning and Community Development.

Mr. Starr called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm.

PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4420 - Weatherstone of Avon, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.3.b.(3) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached residential development sign for the Weatherstone Subdivision, Northington Drive, in an R40 Zone. 

Mr. Starr reported that App. #4420 has been withdrawn by the applicant.
App. #4427 - Nicholas Labbadia, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(6) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit wall sign, 33 Dale Road, Parcel 2020027, in an OP Zone.

Present to represent this application was Nicholas Labbadia, owner.
Mr. Kushner explained that Dr. Labbadia is proposing two small wall signs on his newly constructed building located at 33 Dale Road.  The proposed signs are within the size requirements allowed but the current Regulations permit only one wall size per building in the Office Park Zone.  Generally, buildings in the OP Zone are large with multiple tenants where each tenant does not have their own sign but, instead, one large sign is used for the entire complex.  The new building at 33 Dale Road is a small commercial building located close to the road and the applicant would like two signs; one for each tenant.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that the Zoning Regulations could be amended to provide a waiver provision.  
Mr. Starr noted that the hearing should remain open to allow time for a possible amendment to the Zoning Regulations.  
Mrs. Griffin motioned to continue the public hearing for App. #4427 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Frey, received unanimous approval.      
App. #4412 - Avon Marketplace Investors, LLC, owner, Kenneth Pilon, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section V.O.5.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit outdoor dining for existing restaurant (Bertucci’s), 380 West Main Street, Parcel 4540380, in a CR Zone.

Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing:

App. #4413 - Avon Marketplace Investors, LLC, owner, Kenneth Pilon, applicant, request for Site Plan Modification for site plan improvements and maintenance, 380 West Main Street, Parcel 4540380, in a CR Zone.

Present to represent these applications were Richard Brown, Moser Pilon Nelson Architects; and Matt Sharo, Civil Strategies, LLC. 
Mr. Brown noted that Avon Marketplace was designed in the early 1990’s; the subject proposal is for site upgrades and an outdoor dining area for Bertucci’s restaurant.  The intent is to establish a connection between Bertucci’s (in Avon) and a future restaurant in Simsbury.

Mr. Starr clarified that the future restaurant planned for Simsbury will be located in the existing Verizon store space.  
Mr. Brown explained that a pedestrian connection is proposed between Bertucci’s and the future restaurant in Simsbury (existing Verizon store).  
Mr. Kushner pointed out that the proposed pedestrian connection is located very near the Avon/Simsbury Town line.  Mr. Brown concurred.  

Mr. Starr noted that three quarters of the proposed dining area for Bertucci’s is located in Avon; the rest is located in Simsbury.  Mr. Brown concurred.  
Mr. Brown commented that the outdoor dining area will have tables and chairs for approximately 38 people; it is not a large area.  Mr. Brown reiterated that the intent is to connect the area between the two restaurants to create an outdoor feel and improve the quality of the setting.  
Mr. Sharo displayed a map of the site and noted that some of the concrete walks will be replaced with brick patterns.  Additional landscaping is proposed and some of the handicapped parking is being relocated.  Two existing islands on the site will be combined to create one large island, for smoother circulation.  The existing right in and right out driveway is proposed to be closed, as it is located very close to the existing driveway at the traffic light.  Mr. Sharo explained that the landscaped islands will be maintained; the layout of the site will remain essentially the same but some improvements will be made.  
Mr. Starr noted that he is pleased with the proposed location of the outdoor dining, as it is not located in a direct traffic pattern and should not pose a threat to public safety.  
Mr. Sharo noted that there are existing concrete bollards that should protect the outdoor dining area.                 

Mr. Kushner noted that, at present, there isn’t a restaurant that has been selected to occupy the Verizon space.  The property owner would like to relocate the Verizon store and find a restaurant to occupy the space in Simsbury.  Mr. Kushner discussed pedestrian access and noted that currently there is a pedestrian signal at the main driveway for Simsbury Commons, which is shared in common with Avon Marketplace.  While there is an actuator on the signal light there is no refuge island for pedestrians to wait; there is also no pedestrian connection back into the shopping center.  Mr. Kushner commented that now may be a good time to add a pedestrian connection in this area, as other pedestrian upgrades are also proposed at this time.  Possibly a concrete pad could be added to provide an area for pedestrians to wait; the pad would have to be acceptable to the Department of Transportation.  Mr. Kushner pointed out that there is activity on the weekends between Cosi Plaza and Avon Marketplace and it would be beneficial to have a safe area for pedestrians to cross Route 44.    
Mr. Starr questioned whether the proposed pedestrian walkway could be constructed in the area near the “Gap” clothing store at Avon Marketplace, so the walkway could be accessed from the parking lot rather than having to walk out into the driveway area.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s comment, Mr. Sharo commented that he thought that could be accomplished.  

Mrs. Griffin questioned whether the area proposed for the outdoor dining at Bertucci’s is a drivable area; she noted that she believes that this area is currently used as an alternate exit from the plaza.  Mr. Starr noted that a driveway will still exist in this area.
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s questions, Mr. Sharo pointed out on the map the area where a cobblestone paver is proposed to be set into the road; this paver will slow traffic through this area.  Mr. Sharo pointed out that there are handicapped parking spaces across from “Gap Body” and across from “New Balance”.  
Mr. Kushner commented that the addition of sidewalks on Route 44 is part of a long-range plan outlined in the Route 44 Corridor Study.  Some property owners are requested to construct sidewalks in connection with various applications submitted.  The proposed improvements to Avon Marketplace associated with the subject application are somewhat modest and it may not be appropriate to ask the property owner to construct 1,000 feet of sidewalk; however, the property owner has agreed to grant the Town an easement to allow the construction of future walkways.  Mr. Kushner noted that the Commission may want to consider this a condition of approval; an easement area would need to be defined and shown on the plans.  Mr. Kushner added that while the CVS property is under different ownership, the addition of an actuator at that traffic signal would be a good idea to enable pedestrian crossings.  Possibly this could be investigated at some point in the future when other changes are proposed.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that the exact setback dimension is not known but a sidewalk easement on Route 44 would be located on private property outside the State right-of-way.  
Ms. Keith noted that overflow parking from Chili’s restaurant (in Simsbury) ends up in the parking area near Bertucci’s restaurant.  She noted her concerns with the overall available parking in the plaza in connection with the possibility of adding another restaurant on the Simsbury side.  Ms. Keith noted that the drivable area in front of the “Gap” is tight; it is difficult sometimes to get around the parked cars in the area.   She commented that the parking issues should be considered due to an additional restaurant being considered in the same plaza, as the majority of the parking will occur on the Avon side.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that there is deferred parking on this site but the plans indicate that the existing parking will remain as is.  Mr. Kushner noted that, currently, there is parking to the rear of the “Orvis” space, but it is never used.  Mr. Kushner noted that he believes that the idea behind the proposed upgrades/enhancements is to make the site function more like a “lifestyle center”.  The proposal is to add pedestrian islands and widen the walkways while ensuring that there are safe turning movements in the parking areas.  
Mr. Kushner noted that, as a result of these changes, parking may not always be available right in front of each establishment and some walking may be involved.  The brick islands are an attempt to slow traffic down.  Mr. Kushner noted his agreement with Ms. Keith that when people dine in the suburbs there is an expectation that parking will be very close by.  Mr. Kushner added that individuals dining in West Hartford center most likely know that they may have to walk a bit after finding a parking spot.  Mr. Kushner concluded by noting that there will be available parking in the parking lot at Avon Marketplace on Friday and Saturday nights but it may not necessarily be close by.                       
Ms. Keith reiterated that the overflow parking from the restaurants in Simsbury ends up on the Avon side.  
Mr. Frey commented that he feels that there is plenty of parking but some walking may be required.
Mr. Kushner noted that it would help if business owners required their employees to park in designated areas away from the main entrance.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Sharo noted that the proposed walkways will be raised up slightly to slow traffic.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Sharo noted that some of the bollards are lit, some wall lights are proposed, and some lighting will be added to the landscaped area.  The lights in the parking lot will remain the same.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Sharo explained that a landscaped island is proposed for the area between Bertucci’s restaurant and the proposed restaurant to occupy the Verizon store space in Simsbury.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s comments about the outdoor dining area, Mr. Starr noted that, generally, the Commission imposes a restriction on any outdoor music or outdoor speakers.  

There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4412 was closed.

App. #4421 - Fairway Ridge, LLC, owner/applicant, request for 20-lot Subdivision, 34.65 acres, 135 and 175 Frandel Drive, Parcels 2360135 and 2360175 in an R40 Zone.

App. #4422 - Fairway Ridge, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.p. of Avon Zoning Regulations to create 1 rear lot, 175 Frandel Drive, Parcel 2360175, in an R40 Zone.

Present to represent these applications were Guy Hesketh, PE, F.A. Hesketh & Associates, Inc.; and Michael Leaska, owner.
Mr. Hesketh noted that the subject applications request the creation of a 20-lot residential subdivision as well as the creation of one rear lot.  Mr. Hesketh displayed a map of the two subject parcels and the surrounding areas.  The smaller parcel is 7.9 acres (175 Frandel Drive) and the larger parcel is 26.7 acres (135 Frandel Drive); the total acreage is approximately 34.6 acres.  Mr. Hesketh noted that all the proposed lots will have the required land area for an R40 zone (minimum 40,000 square feet).  As a result of the Developable Land Calculation, the maximum density permitted is 20.6 lots; 20 lots are proposed.  Local streets are proposed and all lots meet the requirement for 170 feet of frontage.  Mr. Hesketh noted that the proposed rear lot has 87,700 square feet of land area exclusive of the access strip; the total land area including the access strip is 94,500 square feet.  Mr. Hesketh noted that there has been ongoing communica-

tion with the Inland Wetlands Commission, as well as the Town Staff, which has resulted in modifications to the plans.  The roadway has been laid out in such a way as to provide access from existing public streets to areas that have potential for future development.  No road construction is proposed along the abandoned section of Frandel Drive, which was abandoned by the Town in the 1960’s.  The abandoned right-of-way areas were divided and conveyed to the adjacent land owners. Mr. Hesketh explained that while the adjacent property owners have rights to access their land through the abandoned right-of-way, they do not have the right to construct a road in this area.  If a road were constructed it would have to be deeded to the Town.  
Mr. Hesketh noted that it is his understanding that the applicant has rights to the nearest public road (i.e, the lower parcel has rights to access Tamara Circle and the upper parcel has rights to access Oakridge Drive). Mr. Hesketh explained that the applicant does not possess the necessary legal rights to propose a road along Frandel Drive.  The proposed subdivision will be served by public water and septic; a tentative approval has been received from the Farmington Valley Health District.  Mr. Hesketh noted that a total of 2,300 linear feet of roadway (new road name Fairway Ridge) is proposed; the proposed layout minimizes wetland impacts and overall disturbance areas.  Mr. Hesketh noted that proposing a road through Frandel Drive would require cutting through a wetland area.  The site is very hilly and the road layout has been designed to match the topography.  Mr. Hesketh explained that an alternate road design is being drafted but is not yet finalized.  He noted that the alternate design would include a temporary cul-de-sac at the cemetery property boundary line.  The 4 lots that are currently proposed in this area would be reconfigured to 3 lots on the north side of the Pioneer Drive extension and 1 lot on the south side.  Mr. Hesketh noted that this design will keep the development outside the 100-foot regulated area.     
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s questions, Mr. Hesketh noted that the future developer of the adjacent parcel will be responsible to build the section of road from the end of this development to the next property line. Mr. Hesketh explained that the topography is this area is steep and the applicant does not have drainage rights on the adjoining property.  The Inland Wetlands Commission has indicated that they do not want the road to extend all the way to the property line, as that would increase runoff due to the steep slopes in that area.  Mr. Hesketh added that the deeds to the homes in this area will clearly show a future roadway location.

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Hesketh explained that the proposed road extension can not be paved all the way to the property line because the grade drops down and would cause water to flow at an accelerated rate down the road and onto the adjacent property; the potential for erosion on the adjacent property would be greatly increased.    
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Kushner explained that if the road is extended in the future and crosses the property line into the cemetery parcel, the drainage issue could be dealt with at that time; the water would drain to the end of the cul-de-sac and then onto the cemetery property.  Mr. Kushner questioned whether, as an alternative, drainage rights could be obtained from the Beth El Cemetery.  If rights were secured, possibly a drainage pipe could be extended onto the cemetery site.

Mrs. Griffin commented that she feels it would be to the cemetery’s benefit to grant drainage rights now, as it would allow the applicant to build the road to the property line.    

In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Mr. Hesketh commented that the cul-de-sac could extend onto the cemetery property by 300 feet.  Mr. Hesketh explained that due to the location of the high point of the road, drainage structures (catch basins) could be located on the subject site.  
Mr. Kushner requested that that scenario be studied for the next meeting.    

After some discussion regarding the proposed temporary cul-de-sac, Mrs. Griffin reiterated that she would like to see the proposed road extend all the way to the cemetery property line.
Mr. Hesketh continued and noted that he has met with Town Staff regarding the concerns of both the Planning and Zoning Commission and the Inland Wetlands Commission; the details will be worked out and presented at the next meeting.  Storm water management has been addressed.  

The natural drainage divide for the site is along the ridge.  The area to the north and east flows towards Beth El Cemetery.  The area to the south and west flows towards Lilly Pond.  
A total of 4 storm water quality basins have been proposed for the site; the storm water will discharge into the wetlands.  The reconfiguration of the road permits the elimination of 1 basin.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Hesketh explained that the proposed water basins have been designed such that the first 2 inches of runoff will be detained and scrubbed; there is no direct discharge and the basins have been designed to meet the DEP requirements.         
Mr. Hesketh noted that there are a few residents on Tamara Circle that have maintained their legal rights to access their property through the abandoned section of Frandel Drive.  A new roadway called Fairway Ridge is proposed which will require the elimination of part of some of the existing gravel driveways.  Mr. Hesketh noted that he has been working with the neighbors and the proposal is to establish two new separate driveway locations that will provide access to the homeowners’ current driveways and, in turn, access to Fairway Ridge.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Hesketh explained that the new driveway accesses will be via easements rather than fee ownership.  Mr. Hesketh added that because the boundary lines in the area are not clearly defined, the proposal is to maintain the homeowners’ legal accesses and also give them rights to pass as well as utility easements.  
Mr. Hesketh noted that the details of the plans are still being worked out but added that he feels the neighbors are mostly satisfied with the plans, to date.  There are no direct wetland impacts.  The proposed sedimentation and control measures meet State standards; silt fences and hay bales are proposed.  A permit from the Department of Environmental Protection will be required.  
Mr. Starr questioned whether the site will be balanced and added that he would like the number of trucks taking material offsite to be kept to a minimum.  

Mr. Hesketh noted that the issue of balance is close but possibly 1,000 cubic yards may have to come off the site; the finished grade is balanced.
Mr. Starr added that he would like the amount of surplus on the site to be less than 1,000 cubic yards.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions, Mr. Hesketh noted that the plans show the limits of clearing; no clear cutting is proposed.  The knoll areas will have to be shaved but there will be minimal clearing for houses and septic.  Mr. Hesketh noted that as many trees as possible will be preserved.  He added that the applicant has offered a fee in lieu of the dedication of open space.  

In response to Mrs. Griffin’s questions, Mr. Hesketh commented that proposed Lot #20 is a large lot; a large area will be left undisturbed but there is also a large usable portion.  There will be modifications to proposed Lots #17, 18, 19, and 20.  There will be water quality basins located on Lot #20 and there are also wetlands there which will remain undisturbed.  There are wooded areas that could be preserved through a conservation easement.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Hesketh commented that the lot lines will be modified to a more traditional layout, which will eliminate the “dog legs” currently shown on the plan.
Mr. Kushner stated that the proposed project/plan meets the objectives of the Plan of Conservation and Development.  This Plan, for many years, has indicated the desirability of a connection between Country Club Road and Arch Road.  The proposed road connection between Tamara Circle and Oakridge Drive is not straight but is rather more of a roundabout connection and, therefore, should minimize the possibility of increased traffic in the area.  On the other hand, the routing of emergency vehicles (fire, police, and ambulance) should realize an improved response time.  Mr. Kushner noted that the proposed connection should also be of value to the school buses; the amount of increased traffic is not predicted to be a large volume.  Mr. Kushner noted his agreement with Mr. Hesketh’s analysis that it is not physically possible at the current time to build a straighter connection along the abandoned section of Frandel Drive.  He added that a phasing plan needs to be worked out for this project and noted that he hopes to have a report on this for the next meeting.  Mr. Kushner noted that for public safety reasons it would be desirable to make the connection from Pioneer Drive to Tamara Circle sooner rather than later.  
Mr. Starr commented that he feels fewer homes will be impacted if the construction traffic is routed from Tamara Circle down to Country Club Road.  
Mr. Kushner explained that the Subdivision Regulations require that roads be complete before building permits can be issued (i.e., the binder course of pavement must be in place and the drainage must be installed).  Before the first Certificate of Occupancy can be issued the road must be completed except for the finish course of pavement.  Mr. Kushner noted that although there are approximately 3 acres on the site that could be considered for open space dedication, there is no open space in the immediate area to connect to.  The applicant has requested a fee in lieu payment, which would be satisfied fractionally as each lot is closed.  Mr. Kushner concluded by noting that the Inland Wetlands Commission has several concerns and therefore this application may be continued for several meetings.  

Mr. Starr opened the hearing to public comment.

Robert Shapiro, 114 Tamara Circle, noted that he and his wife have met with the developer and they have been very cordial but, to date, no agreement has been reached in connection with the relocation of his driveway access to a public street.  He requested that approval of this project be conditioned upon such an agreement.  
Jeanene Ryan, 120 Tamara Circle, noted that she likes her property the way it is. She noted her concerns with the rights of an easement and that she is not in favor of losing her driveway from Tamara Circle.  She noted her concerns with possible erosion; she added that the proposal is to pave only part of her driveway and her parcel is located at the lowest elevation point.  Ms. Ryan noted that she already has wetlands on her property.  
Mr. Kushner explained that is it more desirable for the developer to work out an agreement with the neighbors beforehand rather than requesting the Commission to impose conditions on an approval that may be difficult to accomplish in the future.  
Mr. Starr noted his agreement with Mr. Kushner and commented that he feels it would be in everyone’s best interest for the developer to work out all the conflicts with the neighbors before an approval could be considered.  

Richard Emmings, 23 Pioneer Drive, noted that he is not in favor of extending the road to connect with Pioneer Drive and Oakridge Drive, as this would result in more traffic and there is already a very sharp bend in the road.  The bend needs to be improved if traffic is going to be increased.  The plan should be redesigned for a road connection to Frandel Drive.

Mr. Starr explained that the applicant does not own the property that would permit a connection to Frandel Drive.  

Mr. Kushner clarified, for the record, his earlier comments regarding police and fire response times.  He noted that what he meant was that if a road connection is created as a result of this project it may provide quicker emergency response times to the neighborhoods in the area, not the entire community.  Mr. Kushner added that it is very unlikely that there would be a large increase in the number of police and fire vehicles in this area on a regular basis, as a result of the proposed project.  
Mr. Emmings commented that he frequently hears police and fire vehicle traffic on Arch Road.  He commented that he feels that if an access is created in the area those vehicles will cut through instead of going around.  
Mr. Kushner noted that if a more direct connection was possible through Frandel Drive, the likelihood of increased traffic in the area would be much higher.     
Mr. Emmings reiterated that the sharp bend on Pioneer Drive should be investigated, as it is very dangerous and there are a lot of children in the neighborhood.

Esther Aronson, 12 Pioneer Drive, noted her agreement with Mr. Emmings’ concerns and commented about the very tight turn that exists on Pioneer Drive; she noted that the 5 o’clock sun is blinding.  She noted her agreement with the idea of a phasing plan for the project, as there will be construction equipment in the area for a long time.  She suggested that construction start on the Tamara Circle side first to alleviate some of the construction traffic. If construction is not to start on the Tamara Circle side, she noted that she feels that the road connection should be built, in its entirety, from wherever it starts (either Frandel or Pioneer) all the way to Tamara Circle.  
Mr. Starr clarified that the road has to be built in its entirety before any building permits will be issued.  
Ms. Aronson added that she feels speed bumps are a good idea.  Mr. Starr noted that speed bumps make it very difficult to plow snow off the roads.  

Gregory Lancaster, 9 Oakridge Drive, requested that the existing neighborhood, as a whole, be considered.  He noted his concerns with the already existing problems with traffic speed in the area and his agreement with his neighbors’ concerns about increased traffic.  He commented that he has 3 children and there are many children that live in this area.  Mr. Lancaster conveyed his concern with a proposal to add 20 lots in an area where sharp road curves already exist.      

Richard Brigham, 26 Oakridge Drive, noted that he has lived in this area for 40 years and the entire site is wet; there may be 4 areas on the site, that aren’t wet, to build a house. He noted that the traffic on Oakridge Drive, during the day, is high (possibly 1 car every 5 minutes).  

Mr. Brigham commented that he feels the only way this project should be approved is to force the developer to build a road from Frandel Drive; no road connection through Oakridge and Pioneer should occur, as it doesn’t make sense.    
John Muirhead, 25 Oakridge Drive, commented that he has 2 children and there are a lot of kids in this area.  He suggested that a road connection from Frandel Drive rather than from Tamara Circle be considered.  Mr. Muirhead commented that he feels an agreement with the cemetery should be investigated.  
Brien Beakey, 29 Pioneer Drive, commented that he feels the developer has done a good job meeting with the neighbors.  He noted his agreement with the previous comments regarding a road from Frandel Drive and questioned whether it would make more sense to have the road come off of Frandel Drive because when the cemetery property is developed the road will have to be extended anyway.  He also questioned whether a connection from Woodland Drive to Pioneer Drive could be made, as there is already a very tight “S” turn on Pioneer Drive.  

Mr. Starr noted that Woodland Drive is a private road and not owned by the Town.  After some discussion, Mr. Starr announced that the public hearing for this application will be continued to the next meeting, scheduled for May 12, which will allow everyone an opportunity for additional comments. 
Ann Kammerer, 11 Pioneer Drive, noted her agreement with her neighbors’ comments and concerns about the traffic and, particularly, the concerns relative to the existing sharp curve on Pioneer Drive.  She commented that she feels access from Frandel Drive should be considered.    

In response to public comment, Mr. Starr explained that Mr. Kushner will be meeting with the developer before the next meeting to see what can be done to minimize the concerns raised tonight. 
Mr. Cappello suggested that Mr. Hesketh look into the Frandel Drive right-of-way and questioned how many lots would be lost if access was from Frandel Drive.  Mr. Cappello commented that when the cemetery property is eventually developed he feels the traffic circulation in the area would be much better with the road coming from Frandel Drive.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s comments, Mr. Hesketh commented that the key issue is what the applicant has legal rights to do.  Mr. Hesketh noted that he would talk with the Beth El Cemetery and other property owners but explained that an abandonment of rights for all the property owners along Frandel Drive would be needed.  Mr. Hesketh stated that the proposed subdivision is based on the legal rights that currently exist; the proposal meets the requirements of the Subdivision Regulations.  He questioned how many options the applicant is obligated to investigate, as the applicant has no control over the rights of other property owners.

In response to Mr. Hesketh’s comments, Mr. Starr noted his understanding and requested that the Frandel Drive option be investigated before the next meeting.  

Adele Emmings, 23 Pioneer Drive, conveyed her concerns with the bend in the road and noted that she likes to walk on the road but it is very difficult.  She noted that the school buses cannot make the bend in the road and the addition of more traffic is a concern.  
There being no further input at this time, the public hearing was continued.

Ms. Keith motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps #4421 and #4422 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Clark, received unanimous approval.

App. #4423 - Brighenti Enterprises, LLC, owner, Sally Dengenis, applicant, request for Special Exception under Sections VI.B.3.e.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit antique store, 395 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520395, in an NB Zone.

App. #4424 - Brighenti Enterprises, LLC, owner, Sally Dengenis, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(7) to permit wall sign, 395 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520395, in an NB Zone.

Present to represent these applications was Sally Dengenis, applicant, and Michael Brighenti, owner.

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that Staff recommends approval; the applications meet the requirements of the Zoning Regulations.  
The public hearing for Apps. #4423 and #4424 was closed.

App. #4425 - Jeannette Gervais, owner, Salmon Brook Development, LLC, applicant, request for 2-lot Subdivision, 9.3 acres, 415 Lovely Street, Parcel 3060415 in R30 & R40 Zones

App. #4426 - Jeannette Gervais, owner, Salmon Brook Development, LLC, applicant, request    for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.p. of Avon Zoning Regulations to create 1 rear lot, 415 Lovely Street, Parcel 3060415, in R30 & R40 Zones.

Present to represent these applications were Andrew Mason, applicant and Robert Hiltbrand, R.R. Hiltbrand Engineers & Surveyors.
Mr. Hiltbrand displayed a map of the site and noted that there is a house on the existing lot that will be taken down and a new house constructed; a rear lot is also proposed.  The proposal is to reconfigure the 2 existing front lots to allow a 30-foot access for a rear lot; only one additional building lot (rear lot) is being proposed from what already exists.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Hiltbrand explained that the plans have been changed; the original plans showed a shared common driveway for 4 lots.  After meetings with Town Staff and further review, every lot now has its own access and the grading has been reduced.  Public water and sewer are proposed for the site, which totals 10.7 acres.  The density calculation permits the possibility of 9 lots; 4 lots are proposed.  There are no wetlands on the site.  The Town Engineer has requested test pits and information on sanitary laterals, which will be supplied.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that the plans have come a long way but suggested that the public hearing be kept open to allow the Town Engineer time to review all the revisions.  Mr. Kushner commented that the Staff feels that the modifications result in less environmental impacts; the layout is better without the shared driveways originally proposed.   

Ms. Keith questioned whether the proposed house on Lot#3 (rear lot) could be moved to the left, to allow for a greater separating distance from the adjacent lot.  
In response to Ms Keith’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that the Engineering Department requested that the house not be pushed back into the slope, as the grade rises quickly.  

Mr. Starr commented that the public hearing will remain open to work out the details.  
Ms. Keith noted that Lot#3 has a lot of extra land that is encumbered by steep slopes and ledge and she questioned if a restriction could be placed over it.  

In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Mr. Mason commented that he doesn’t know how any structure could be placed on the slope area of Lot #3.  Mr. Mason added that the lot is landlocked and there is no way to get to it.  Mr. Kushner commented that possibly a conservation easement could be considered.  Mr. Mason explained that he has considered selling some of the land near the top of the lot (if anyone would be interested in buying it) to protect their sightline/view, as the trees grow larger.  Mr. Mason added that the slopes on the lot are over 25% grade and he doesn’t know how anyone could do anything with that.  
Mr. Frey suggested that the setback to the rear lot be made shorter; the house could be moved forward and the driveway shortened.  

Mr. Mason commented that the feels it would be helpful to permit less than a 60-foot front yard setback for the rear lot.  

Mr. Starr noted that the Staff will work out the details.

In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Kushner noted that the first plan layout showed the creation of a cul-de-sac eliminating the common driveways but the Staff didn’t feel the design worked very well.   

Mr. Starr requested Mr. Kushner to ask the Traffic Authority to investigate the sightline in this area of Lovely Street. Mr. Kushner concurred.

There being no further input at this time, the public hearing for Apps. #4425 and #4426 was continued.

Ms. Keith motioned to continue the public hearing for Apps. #4425 and #4426 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Clark, received unanimous approval.  

App. #4428 - Bernard Zahren, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.u.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit small wind energy system, 30 Gibraltar Lane, Parcel 2400030, in an RU2A Zone.

App. #4429 - Bernard Zahren, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a small wind energy system in the Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone, 30 Gibraltar Lane, Parcel 2400030, in an RU2A Zone.

Present to represent these applications were Jeff Kamm, Wadsworth Kamm Architects; 
Bernard Zahren, owner; and Richard Vocke, windmill contractor, Evergreen Energy LLC.
Mr. Zahren explained that his entire property is located in the Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone.  The proposed wind turbine will be located just inside the Avon town line, as 
30 Gibraltar Lane is located on the cliff between the Avon and Bloomfield town lines.  
Mr. Zahren noted that if the wind tower fell over it would not reach the adjacent property line located in Bloomfield.

In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Zahren noted that tree removal will only occur on the Bloomfield side to create a driveway up to the tower; a buffer of trees will still exist.  Mr. Zahren added that the existing “ham” radio on the site will come done.  The proposed wind turbine may extend 30 to 40 feet above the treeline to reach the best wind but the base of the tower will be sheltered by trees located along the ridgeline.    
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s question, Mr. Starr noted that the windmill has to have a matte finish from the manufacturer.  
In response to Mrs. Griffin’s comment, Mr. Kushner noted that a white tower would be more visible on very blue sky days but it wouldn’t be as visible on overcast days, which there are many of in New England.  
Ms. Keith noted that the towers on Rattlesnake Mountain are not white and they are very visible on any day.      

In response to Mr. Zahren’s question, Mr. Vocke noted that towers are made of galvanized steel and the turbines come in two colors, white and black.  In response to Mr. Kushner’s question, Mr. Vocke explained that the finish on the turbine is not brightly colored and is fairly dull to start with.  
Mr. Starr noted that the Regulation require that turbines have a flat/matte finish to reduce visibility and questioned whether the proposed system falls into that category.  In response, 
Mr. Vocke explained that he would have to investigate whether the turbine comes in a matte finish from the manufacturer.  The standard option is either white or black and neither finish is matte but, rather, is more of a glossy finish.  In response to Mr. Cappello’s comment, Mr. Vocke clarified that the glossy finish pertains to the blades and the body of the turbine located at the top of the tower.  Mr. Zahren explained that the tower itself will be a dull finish.  Mr. Vocke concurred.      
In response to Mr. Starr’s question, Mr. Zahren confirmed that no lighting will be needed for the tower, per the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) Regulations.  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Zahren noted that the existing “Ham” radio is approximately 120 feet high, including the antenna, and also doesn’t require lighting by the FAA.  

Mr. Kushner explained that research into the FAA’s website appears to indicate that structures under 200 feet in height and located more than 3½ miles from a runway do not required lighting.   In response to Mr. Kushner’s comment, Mr. Vocke indicated that he would check with the FAA about lighting before a building permit is taken out.    

There being no further input, the public hearing for Apps. #4428 and #4429 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Ms. Keith motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider Apps. #4423, #4424, #4428, and #4429.  Mr. Frey seconded the motion that received unanimous approval.   

App. #4428 - Bernard Zahren, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.u.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit small wind energy system,  30 Gibraltar Lane, Parcel 2400030, in an RU2A Zone.

App. #4429 - Bernard Zahren, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a small wind energy system in the Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone, 30 Gibraltar Lane, Parcel 2400030, in an RU2A Zone.

Ms. Keith motioned for approval of Apps. #4428 and #4429, noting that the special exception criteria have been met.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Cappello, received unanimous approval.  
App. #4423 - Brighenti Enterprises, LLC, owner, Sally Dengenis, applicant, request for Special Exception under Sections VI.B.3.e.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit antique store, 395 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520395, in an NB Zone.

App. #4424 - Brighenti Enterprises, LLC, owner, Sally Dengenis, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(7) to permit wall sign, 395 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520395, in an NB Zone.

Mrs. Griffin motioned for approval of Apps. #4423 and #4424.  The motion, seconded by 

Mrs. Clark, received unanimous approval.
App. #4412 - Avon Marketplace Investors, LLC, owner, Kenneth Pilon, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section V.O.5.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit outdoor dining for existing restaurant (Bertucci’s), 380 West Main Street, Parcel 4540380, in a CR Zone.

App. #4413 - Avon Marketplace Investors, LLC, owner, Kenneth Pilon, applicant, request for Site Plan Modification for site plan improvements and maintenance, 380 West Main Street, Parcel 4540380, in a CR Zone.

Mrs. Griffin motioned to table Apps. #4412 and #4413 to the next meeting.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Clark, received unanimous approval.

NONPRINTED ITEM ADDED TO THE AGENDA
Building Modifications - 427 West Avon Road - PZC App. #4293

Mrs. Griffin motioned to add to the agenda a discussion relative to building modifications at 
427 West Avon Road.  The motion, seconded by Ms Keith, received unanimous approval.

Present were Frank Noe, owner, and Donald Tarinelli, architect.
Mr. Tarinelli displayed a rendering of the site and noted that the choice of siding for the newly constructed building was changed from premium shingles to “hardy plank”.  The original proposal for the existing building was only for a facelift to make it look similar and complement the front of the newly constructed building.  Mr. Tarinelli noted that the owner, instead, decided to demolish the existing building, as it was not in good shape structurally.  The proposed replacement building is virtually identical to the one demolished but will be a little taller to blend better with the new building on the site; the same footprint will be used.  
In response to Mr. Starr’s questions, Mr. Tarinelli explained that the foundation slab will be raised approximately 8 inches; the finished grade will be 2 inches higher.  Mr. Tarinelli noted that the grade is being raised to get the building’s wooden construction out of the dirt.  
Mr. Tarinelli continued and explained that the new roof is proposed to be gable style, which will complement the other building as well as be far superior to the roof that was on the original building.    
In response to Ms. Keith’s comment, Mr. Starr noted that the drive-up window will be in the same location as before, to the rear of the building.

The Commission unanimously agreed to the proposed changes.

OTHER BUSINESS

Possible amendment to Zoning Regulations concerning Subdivision Signs

Mr. Kushner noted that subdivision signs are permitted but must be located on private property; the Zoning Regulations do not permit signs to be located in the Town right-of-way.  The developer must assign maintenance responsibilities to the homeowners in the subdivision.  The developer of the Weatherstone Subdivision has applied for a subdivision sign that would be located within an existing landscaped median in the center of Northington Drive, which is located in the Town right-of-way.  Mr. Kushner explained that the proposed sign would also be located on top of a sewer line that is buried under Northington Drive, which the Engineering Department has voiced concerns over.  Mr. Kushner questioned whether the Commission would want to consider modifying the Regulations.  
Mr. Starr commented that the proposal appears to have 3 problems; the sign would be located over a sewer line; the sign would be buried under the snow, as it would be located in the snow shelf; and Northington Drive, in this area, continues on through and a sign in this area would give the appearance to a motorist that they are entering a private road, which is not the case.    
Mrs. Griffin questioned why a subdivision sign is needed, as there are street signs on every road in Town.  If a sign is permitted, it should be located on private property and not be permitted in the Town right-of-way.    

Mr. Kushner added that the State Department of Transportation will not issue a permit for a sign to be located in the State right-of-way; all signs must be located on private property.

Mrs. Clark commented that there aren’t any other subdivision signs in the area.

Mr. Kushner explained that there are other subdivision projects in Town that have permanent signs.  
Mr. Frey pointed out that if a sign is located in the right-of-way the Town will be responsible to replace it if it gets damaged.  

The Commission unanimously agreed that they don’t want subdivision signs located in the Town’s right-of-way; the Sign Regulations should remain as is.  

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:20 pm.

Respectfully submitted,
Linda Sadlon, Clerk

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on April 14, 2009, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4423 -  Brighenti Enterprises, LLC, owner, Sally Dengenis, applicant, request for Special Exception under Sections VI.B.3.e.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit antique store, 395 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520395, in an NB Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4424 -  Brighenti Enterprises, LLC, owner, Sally Dengenis, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(7) to permit wall sign, 395 West Avon Road, Parcel 4520395, in an NB Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4428 -  Bernard Zahren, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.u.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit small wind energy system,  30 Gibraltar Lane, Parcel 2400030, in an RU2A Zone.  APPROVED.

App. #4429 -  Bernard Zahren, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IX.E of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit a small wind energy system in the Ridgeline Protection Overlay Zone, 30 Gibraltar Lane, Parcel 2400030, in an RU2A Zone.  APPROVED.

In addition, the following application was withdrawn:

App. #4420 - Weatherstone of Avon, LLC, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.3.b.(3) of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached residential development sign for the Weatherstone Subdivision, Northington Drive, in an R40 Zone.  WITHDRAWN.

Dated at Avon this 15th day of April, 2009.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon will hold a Public Hearing on Tuesday, May 12, 2009, at 7:30 P. M. at the Avon Town Hall, on the following:

App. #4430 - 
OAVX Associates, LLC, owner, Viron Rondo, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.D.3.a.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit Class III restaurant, 5 East Main Street, Parcel 2140001 in a CS Zone.

App. #4431 -
Lorenzo DiClemente, owner, Miller Adams, applicant, request for Special Exception under Sections VI.C. 3.d.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit tarot readings, 282 West Main Street, Parcel 4540282, in a CR Zone.

App. #4433 - 
Lorenzo DiClemente, owner, Miller Adams, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VII.C.4.b.(1) of  Avon Zoning Regulations to permit detached identification sign, 282 West Main Street, Parcel 4540282, in a CR Zone.

App. #4434 - 
Boris and Anna Traktovenko,owners, Boris Traktovenko, applicant, request for Special Exception under Section IV.A.4.q.of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit accessory apartment, 16 Sedgewood Road, Parcel 3910016, in an R40 Zone.

App. #4435 -  One Fifty Fisher Drive, LLC, owner, Capitol Region Education Council (CREC), applicant, request for Special Exception under Section VI.G.3.e. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit outdoor play area for magnet school, 150 Fisher Drive, Parcel 2280150, in an IP Zone.

All interested persons may appear and be heard and written communications will be received.  Applications are available for inspection in the department of Planning and Community Development at the Avon Town Hall.  Dated at Avon this 28th day of April, 2009.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Duane Starr, Chairman

Henry Frey, Vice‑Chairman and Secretary

